

### **COI QUERY**

<b>Country of Origin</b>	SUDAN
Title	Latest political developments
Reference period	September 2021 to 31 August 2022
Topic(s)	Overview of the main political developments during the reference period
Date of completion	6 September 2022
Query Code	Q34-2022
Contributing EU+ COI units (if applicable)	N/A

#### Disclaimer

This response to a COI query has been elaborated according to the <u>EASO COI Report Methodology</u> and <u>EASO Writing and Referencing Guide</u>.

Query responses are produced in response to COI information requests received from asylum authorities within EU+ countries or initiated by EUAA based on COI information needs. Query responses are produced within a limited time period, typically within 5 to 10 days. Within these time constraints, the information provided in this response has been researched, evaluated and processed with utmost care.

All sources used are referenced and cited in the bibliography section. A quality review has been performed in line with the above mentioned COI methodology. This document does not claim to be exhaustive or conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to international protection. If a certain event, person or organisation is not mentioned in the report, this does not mean that the event has not taken place or that the person or organisation does not exist. Terminology used should not be regarded as indicative of a particular legal position.

The information in the response does not necessarily reflect the opinion of EUAA and makes no political statement whatsoever. The target audience is caseworkers, COI researchers, policy makers, and decision-making authorities. Any event taking place after the reference period is not included in this query response.



## **COI QUERY RESPONSE – SUDAN**

# Overview of the main political developments during the reference period

Sudan's former president Omar Al-Bashir was ousted in a 'military coup in April 2019 following a pro-democracy protest movement that began in late 2018', and a Transitional Military Council (TMC) assumed power after Al-Bashir's removal.¹ In August 2019, negotiations between the TMC and the Forces of Freedom and Change (FFC), an 'opposition alliance', resulted in the Constitutional Declaration², a power-sharing agreement, whereby an 11-member Transitional Sovereignty Council (TSC) was formed. The TSC, described as a 'hybrid civilian-military Government' was 'to govern Sudan until elections could be held after a 39-month interim period, with the military and the FFC each naming five members and agreeing on the final member, a civilian'.³ Meanwhile, Abdulla Hamdok was named as Prime Minister of the transitional Government.⁴

On 21 September 2021, the Sudanese government announced that an attempted coup, allegedly organised by military officials and civilians loyal to Al-Bashir had been foiled.<sup>5</sup> According to a statement by defense minister Lieutenant General Yasin Ibrahim, the leader of the coup was Major General Abdalbagi Alhassan Othman Bakrawi, commander of the Armored Corps, who cooperated with 22 other officers for the attempted coup.<sup>6</sup> BBC noted that 'correspondents say some elements within the military are likely to be strongly opposed to a transition that will see them lose considerable power'.<sup>7</sup>

On 25 October 2021, General Abdel Fattah Al-Burhan, head of the transitional joint civilian-military Sovereign Council, seized power by dissolving the governing body, arresting civilian leaders, including then Prime Minister Hamdok<sup>8</sup>, and declaring a state of emergency.<sup>9</sup> Citing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Freedom House, Freedom in the World 2021, 3 March 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Sudan, Draft Constitutional Charter for the 2019 Transitional Period, 4 August 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> International Crisis Group, The Rebels Come to Khartoum: How to Implement Sudan's New Peace Agreement, 23 February 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Freedom House, Freedom in the World 2021, 3 March 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Reuters, Sudan says coup thwarted, accuses Bashir Ioyalists, 21 September 2021, <u>url</u>; Al Jazeera, Sudan's PM says coup plotters were military, non-military, 21 September 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Reuters, Sudan says coup thwarted, accuses Bashir loyalists, 21 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> BBC News, Sudan failed coup: Government blames pro-Bashir elements, 21 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> BBC News, Sudan coup: Why the army is gambling with the future, 27 October 2021, <u>url</u>; GCR2P, R2P Monitor, 1 December 2021; Issue 59; A quarterly bulletin by the Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect, 1 September 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> France24, Abdel Fattah al-Burhan, the general who leads Sudan, 25 October 2021, <u>url</u>; GCR2P, R2P Monitor, 1 December 2021; Issue 59; A quarterly bulletin by the Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect, 1 September 2021, <u>url</u>



the ministry of information, the Guardian reported that Hamdok was held overnight for 'refusing to issue a statement in support of the coup'<sup>10</sup>, but was returned to his home on the 26<sup>th</sup> of October 2021<sup>11</sup>, remaining under house arrest until 21 November 2021.<sup>12</sup> According to a United Nations (UN) report, covering the period between 21 August to 21 November 2021, 'the coup followed months of rising tension between the civilian and military components of the Sudanese transitional authorities'.<sup>13</sup> Al-Burhan was due to hand over the leadership of the TSC to civilian officials in the coming months<sup>14</sup>, and justified the military 'coup' as a necessary step to prevent civil war.<sup>15</sup> Several sources reported that Al-Burhan pledged that the military would return the power to a civilian government after elections in 2023.<sup>16</sup>

Al-Burhan announced the suspension of articles 12, 15, 16, 24 (3), 71 and 72 of the Constitutional Document, 'in effect dissolving the Sovereign Council, the Council of Ministers and the yet to be formed Transitional Legislative Council and restoring a Transitional Military Council', while he further dismissed state governors, paused the 'work of the Committee to Dismantle the 30 June 1989 Regime and Retrieve Public Funds, also known as the Dismantling Committee', and ordered the suspension of Internet services.<sup>17</sup>

On a national level, some components of the FFC, such as the National Umma Party and the local Resistance Committees dubbed the events of 25<sup>th</sup> of October as a 'coup'<sup>18</sup>, while 'two of the non-signatory armed groups to the Juba Peace Agreement, the Sudan Liberation Army-Abdul Wahid and the Sudan People's Liberation Movement-North (SPLM-N) Abdelaziz al-Hilu faction also denounced the coup'.<sup>19</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Guardian (The), Sudan's army seizes power in coup and detains prime minister, 25 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> VOA News, Top General Says Takeover in Sudan Was to Avoid Civil War, 26 October 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 3 December 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 3 December 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Guardian (The), Sudan's army seizes power in coup and detains prime minister, 25 October 2021, <u>url</u>; REDRESS, Sudan: The UN Human Rights Council should act urgently and hold a special session, 28 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> BBC News, Sudan army seized power to prevent civil war - coup leader, 26 October 2021, <u>url</u>; VOA News, Top General Says Takeover in Sudan Was to Avoid Civil War, 26 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> BBC News, Sudan army seized power to prevent civil war - coup leader, 26 October 2021, <u>url</u>; VOA News, Top General Says Takeover in Sudan Was to Avoid Civil War, 26 October 2021, <u>url</u>; Guardian (The), Sudan's army seizes power in coup and detains prime minister, 25 October 2021, <u>url</u>; BBC News, Sudan coup: Why the army is gambling with the future, 27 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 3 December 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> UN Security Council, Letter dated 24 January 2022 from the Panel of Experts on the Sudan addressed to the President of the Security Council; Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan, 24 January 2022, <u>url</u>, paras. 11 <sup>19</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 3 December 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 7



On an international level the military 'coup' was condemned by several actors, including the United States, the United Kingdom, the European Union and the UN.<sup>20</sup> Furthermore, the African Union (AU) suspended Sudan's participation 'in activities until the restoration of a civilian-led authority', while the World Bank also suspended its funding.<sup>21</sup>

According to a letter to the UN dated 24 January 2022 from the Panel of Experts on the Sudan, the signatory to the Juba Agreement, Darfurian armed movements, Sudan Liberation Army-Minni Minawi (SLA/MM) and Justice and Equality Movement (JEM):

'initially supported the military component of the Government of the Sudan, but then tried to find a more balanced political position. Other signatory movements, such as the Sudan Liberation Army/Transitional Council (SLA/TC) also stayed in the Government of the Sudan, seeing it as necessary for the implementation of the Juba Peace Agreement. The Third Front-Tamazuj supported the Government of the Sudan and tried to gain influence at the national level but failed'.<sup>22</sup>

Following large-scale demonstrations across Sudan during October<sup>23</sup> and November<sup>24</sup> 2021 that resulted in the killing of at least 40 people by security forces<sup>25</sup>, a political agreement was signed on 21 November 2021, between the Chairperson of the Sovereign Council and Commander of the Sudanese Armed Forces, Lieutenant General Abdel-Fattah Al-Burhan and Abdalla Hamdok<sup>26</sup>, reinstating Hamdok as prime minister and enabling 'the transition to civilian rule and release political prisoners'.<sup>27</sup>

Under the agreement, the reinstated prime minister Hamdok was supposed to 'lead a cabinet of technocrats until elections were held'.<sup>28</sup> However, the civilian coalition refused to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Guardian (The), Sudan's army seizes power in coup and detains prime minister, 25 October 2021, <u>url</u>; BBC News, How has the world reacted to Sudan's coup?, 25 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> DW, African Union suspends Sudan after military coup, 27 October 2021, <u>url</u>; Al Jazeera, African Union suspends Sudan over coup, 27 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> UN Security Council, Letter dated 24 January 2022 from the Panel of Experts on the Sudan addressed to the President of the Security Council; Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan [S/2022/48], 24 January 2022, url, paras. 13

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Reuters, Seven killed, 140 hurt in protests against Sudan military coup, 26 October 2021, <u>url</u>; Guardian (The), Sudan democracy march: three protesters killed as security forces open fire, 30 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Al Jazeera, Several anti-coup protesters killed in Sudan as thousands rally, 17 November 2021, <u>url</u>; Reuters, At least 15 people shot dead in anti-coup protests in Sudan, medics say, 18 November 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> BBC News, Sudan's military reinstates ousted civilian PM Hamdok, 21 November 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 2 March 2022, <u>url</u>, para. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Article 19, Sudan: Military must immediately stop crackdown on Freedom of Expression and Assembly, 24 November 2021, <u>url</u>; Al Jazeera, Sudan's Hamdok reinstated as PM after political agreement signed, 21 November 2021, <u>url</u>; Reuters, Sudan military reinstates prime minister, but protests continue, 22 November 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Al Jazeera, Sudan's Hamdok resigns as prime minister amid political deadlock, 2 January 2022, <u>url</u>



acknowledge the new agreement<sup>29</sup>, and on 22 November 2022 '12 government ministers affiliated with the FFC coalition tendered their resignations'.<sup>30</sup>

On 26 December 2021, Al-Burhan issued an emergency order granting security forces immunity and restored arrest powers to the General Intelligence Service (GIS), which has previously been responsible for serious abuses.<sup>31</sup> According to Human Rights Watch, 'the emergency order overturned a decision by the transitional government to deny the agency arrest powers'.<sup>32</sup>

On 2 January 2022, Prime Minister Abdalla Hamdok resigned amid demonstrations against the military component and the 21<sup>st</sup> November Agreement.<sup>33</sup> Hamdok failed to appoint a new government, as prescribed by the aforementioned agreement<sup>34</sup>, leaving thus 'the army in full control'.<sup>35</sup> Following the prime minister's resignation, the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in Sudan (UNITAMS), launched a political process that started with initial consultations with several Sudanese stakeholders to 'address the political impasse and develop a path towards democracy'.<sup>36</sup> Upon the conclusion of UNITAMS-facilitated consultations, the AU, the Intergovernmental Authority on Development (IGAD) and the UN 'agreed to work jointly and formed a trilateral cooperation mechanism in support of a Sudanese-led process to end the political crisis and restore a civilian-led transitional government'.<sup>37</sup>

According to a UN report covering the period between 22 February and 5 May 2022, several local initiatives were taken both by political alliances and academics in order to 'solve the political crisis' and to 'help find common ground on contentious issues'<sup>38</sup>, while the Sudan Revolutionary Front (SRF) – except for the Justice and Equality Movement – held a meeting

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> BBC News, Sudan's military reinstates ousted civilian PM Hamdok, 21 November 2021, <u>url</u>; DefendDefenders (East and Horn of Africa Human Rights Defenders Project), An unfinished revolution: The situation of women human rights defenders in Sudan, December 2021, Note to reader, <u>url</u>, p. 7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 2 March 2022, <u>url</u>, para. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Sudan Tribune, Sudan's GIS gets temporary power to arrest civilians, 27 December 2021, <u>url</u>; HRW, Sudan: Hundreds of Protesters Detained, Mistreated; End Protester Arrests; Free Detainees; Lift State of Emergency, 28 April 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> HRW, Sudan: Hundreds of Protesters Detained, Mistreated; End Protester Arrests; Free Detainees; Lift State of Emergency, 28 April 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> BBC News, Sudan coup: Prime Minister Abdalla Hamdok resigns after mass protests, 3 January 2022, <u>url</u>; Al Jazeera, Sudan's Hamdok resigns as prime minister amid political deadlock, 2 January 2022, <u>url</u>; New York Times (the), Sudan's Prime Minister, Abdalla Hamdok, Resigns, 2 January 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> BBC News, Sudan coup: Prime Minister Abdalla Hamdok resigns after mass protests, 3 January 2022, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Al Jazeera, Sudan's Hamdok resigns as prime minister amid political deadlock, 2 January 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> UNITAMS, Statement on the release of UNITAMS Summary Report on its consultations for a political process for Sudan, 28 February 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 17 May 2022, <u>url</u>, para. 6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 17 May 2022, <u>url</u>, para. 7



between 24 and 26 of March 2022 and proposed 'the launch of a dialogue initiative in two phases'.<sup>39</sup>

On 29 May 2022, the TSC announced that Sudan's army chief Al-Burhan issued a decree lifting the state of emergency, imposed after the military 'coup'. The decision came following consultations with military officials suggesting the release of people detained under the emergency law, as well as the calls by UN special representative, Volker Perthes, for removing the state of emergency, following the killing of two protesters during anti-coup protests. <sup>40</sup>

On 9 June 2022, FFC begun an unofficial meeting with the military component of the government mediated by the United States and Saudi Arabia, in order to discuss means of ending the 25th of October coup and handing Power over to civilian coalitions'. Following this meeting, on 21 June 2022, the African Union representative in Sudan suspended his participation in the tripartite mechanism to 'protest his exclusion from the direct meetings between the FFC and the military component'.

On 4 July 2022, following a series of prodemocracy rallies, Al-Burhan, announced that the military would withdraw from negotiations with the country's civilian political forces and allow them to form a government on their own. He added that 'after the formation of the executive government, the Sovereignty Council will be dissolved and a higher council of armed forces, formed from the (Sudan) Armed Forces and Rapid Support (Forces), will take over the high command of the regular forces'. The FFC characterized Al-Burhan's move as a 'tactical retreat and a transparent manoeuvre' and called for the continuation of public pressure. Exeuters reported that on 6 July 2022, Al-Burhan 'issued a decree relieving the five civilian members of the sovereign council from their duties'. According to an August 2022 article by the International Crisis Group, 'the military and civilian actors remain stuck in an impasse, with civilian groups yet to agree on a path forward'.

During the reporting period, after the seizure of power by Al-Burhan, the military component tried to consolidate its powers by approaching Al-Bashir's National Congress Party (NCP) and its supporters, while 'hundreds of sacked employees returned to work at the central bank, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 17 May 2022, <u>url</u>, para. 8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> DW, Sudan's military leader lifts state of emergency, 29 May 2022, <u>url</u>; VOA News, Sudan Lifts State of Emergency Imposed Since Coup, 29 May 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Reuters, Sudan's main opposition coalition is meeting with military -sources, 10 June 2022, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Sudan Tribune, African Union suspends its participation in Sudan's political process, 21 June 2022, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Sudan Tribune, Sudan's military would abandon power to civilians: al-Burhan, 4 July 2022, <u>url</u>; France24, Sudan's Burhan says army will make way for civilian government, 4 July 2022, <u>url</u>; International Crisis Group, A Breakthrough in Sudan's Impasse?, 12 August 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Sudan Tribune, Sudan's military would abandon power to civilians: al-Burhan, 4 July 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Al Jazeera, Sudan activists reject army offer as 'ruse', urge more protests, 5 July 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Reuters, Sudan's Burhan relieves civilian members of the sovereign council from duties -statement, 6 July 2022, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> International Crisis Group, A Breakthrough in Sudan's Impasse?, 12 August 2022, url



judiciary, prosecution service, state broadcaster and government ministries'. <sup>48</sup> Several detainees affiliated with the former regime were released and got their bank accounts unfrozen<sup>49</sup>, while others got key position to the government, such as Gen Ahmed Mufdal, a former governor of South Kordofan and once the NCP leader there, who became the head of the GIS<sup>50</sup>, and Abdel-Aziz Fathal-Rahman Abdeen Mohamed who was appointed by the Sovereign Council as Chief Justice, while he had previously served as Deputy Chief Justice under the former President.<sup>51</sup>

 $^{48}$  BBC, Sudan alarm at return of Bashir loyalists and the NCP, 14 June 2022, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 17 May 2022, <u>url</u>, paras. 9-10

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> BBC, Sudan alarm at return of Bashir loyalists and the NCP, 14 June 2022, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> UN Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 2 March 2022, <u>url</u>, para. 5



## **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

Al Jazeera, African Union suspends Sudan over coup, 27 October 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/10/27/african-union-suspends-sudan-over-coup">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/10/27/african-union-suspends-sudan-over-coup</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

Al Jazeera, Several anti-coup protesters killed in Sudan as thousands rally, 17 November 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/17/sudan-authorities-close-bridges-ahead-of-mass-anti-coup-protests">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/17/sudan-authorities-close-bridges-ahead-of-mass-anti-coup-protests</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

Al Jazeera, Sudan activists reject army offer as 'ruse', urge more protests, 5 July 2022, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/7/5/sudan-civilians-reject-army-offer-as-ruse-urge-more-protests">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/7/5/sudan-civilians-reject-army-offer-as-ruse-urge-more-protests</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

Al Jazeera, Sudan's Hamdok reinstated as PM after political agreement signed, 21 November 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/21/sudans-hamdok-reinstated-as-pm-after-political-agreement-signed">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/21/sudans-hamdok-reinstated-as-pm-after-political-agreement-signed</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

Al Jazeera, Sudan's Hamdok resigns as prime minister amid political deadlock, 2 January 2022, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/1/2/sudan-pm-abdalla-hamdok-resigns-after-deadly-protest">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/1/2/sudan-pm-abdalla-hamdok-resigns-after-deadly-protest</a>, accessed 2 September 2022

Al Jazeera, Sudan's PM says coup plotters were military, non-military, 21 September 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/21/sudan-coup-attempt-suspects-arrested-over-failed-plot-live">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/21/sudan-coup-attempt-suspects-arrested-over-failed-plot-live</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

Article 19, Sudan: Military must immediately stop crackdown on Freedom of Expression and Assembly, 24 November 2021, <a href="https://www.article19.org/resources/sudan-military-must-immediately-stop-crackdown-on-freedom-of-expression-and-assembly/">https://www.article19.org/resources/sudan-military-must-immediately-stop-crackdown-on-freedom-of-expression-and-assembly/</a>, accessed 2 September 2022

BBC News, How has the world reacted to Sudan's coup?, 25 October 2021, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/live/world-africa-">https://www.bbc.com/news/live/world-africa-</a>

47639452?ns\_mchannel=social&ns\_source=twitter&ns\_campaign=bbc\_live&ns\_linkname=617 6a42fa524990fa293b828%26How%20has%20the%20world%20reacted%20to%20Sudan%27 s%20coup%3F%262021-10-

<u>25T12%3A41%3A18.836Z&ns\_fee=0&pinned\_post\_locator=urn:asset:655d0d1a-ceb2-4597-9bea-</u>

<u>ac47c9b6c115&pinned\_post\_asset\_id=6176a42fa524990fa293b828&pinned\_post\_type=share\_s</u>

BBC News, Sudan army seized power to prevent civil war - coup leader, 26 October 2021, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-59052260">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-59052260</a>, accessed 2 September 2022



BBC News, Sudan coup: Prime Minister Abdalla Hamdok resigns after mass protests, 3 January 2022, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-59855246">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-59855246</a>, accessed 2 September 2022

BBC News, Sudan coup: Why the army is gambling with the future, 27 October 2021, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-59050473">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-59050473</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

BBC News, Sudan failed coup: Government blames pro-Bashir elements, 21 September 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-

58629978?at\_medium=RSS&at\_campaign=KARANGA, accessed 1 September 2022

BBC News, Sudan's military reinstates ousted civilian PM Hamdok, 21 November 2021, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-</a>

59364349?at\_medium=RSS&at\_campaign=KARANGA, accessed 2 September 2022

BBC News, Sudan alarm at return of Bashir loyalists and the NCP, 14 June 2022, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-61550100?at\_medium=RSS&at\_campaign=KARANGA">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-61550100?at\_medium=RSS&at\_campaign=KARANGA</a>, accessed 2 September 2022

DefendDefenders (East and Horn of Africa Human Rights Defenders Project), An unfinished revolution: The situation of women human rights defenders in Sudan, December 2021, Note to reader, <a href="https://defenddefenders.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Sudan-Report.pdf">https://defenddefenders.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Sudan-Report.pdf</a>, accessed 2 September 2022

DW (Deutsche Welle), African Union suspends Sudan after military coup, 27 October 2021, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/african-union-suspends-sudan-after-military-coup/a-59638408">https://www.dw.com/en/african-union-suspends-sudan-after-military-coup/a-59638408</a>, accessed 2 September 2022

DW (Deutsche Welle), Sudan's military leader lifts state of emergency, 29 May 2022, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/sudans-military-leader-lifts-state-of-emergency/a-61968743">https://www.dw.com/en/sudans-military-leader-lifts-state-of-emergency/a-61968743</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

France24, Abdel Fattah al-Burhan, the general who leads Sudan, 25 October 2021, <a href="https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20211025-abdel-fattah-al-burhan-the-general-who-leads-sudan">https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20211025-abdel-fattah-al-burhan-the-general-who-leads-sudan</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

France24, Sudan's Burhan says army will make way for civilian government, 4 July 2022, <a href="https://www.france24.com/en/africa/20220704-sudan-s-burhan-says-army-plans-to-make-way-for-civilian-government">https://www.france24.com/en/africa/20220704-sudan-s-burhan-says-army-plans-to-make-way-for-civilian-government</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

Freedom House, Freedom in the World 2021, 3 March 2021, <a href="https://freedomhouse.org/country/sudan/freedom-world/2021">https://freedomhouse.org/country/sudan/freedom-world/2021</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

GCR2P (Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect), R2P Monitor, 1 December 2021; Issue 59; A quarterly bulletin by the Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect, 1 September 2021, <a href="https://www.globalr2p.org/countries/sudan/">https://www.globalr2p.org/countries/sudan/</a>, accessed 5 September 2022



Guardian (The), Sudan democracy march: three protesters killed as security forces open fire, 30 October 2021, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/oct/30/sudan-coup-call-for-march-of-millions-to-challenge-military-takeover">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/oct/30/sudan-coup-call-for-march-of-millions-to-challenge-military-takeover</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

Guardian (The), Sudan's army seizes power in coup and detains prime minister, 25 October 2021, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/oct/25/sudan-coup-fears-amid-claims-military-have-arrested-senior-government-officials?CMP=Share\_iOSApp\_Other">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/oct/25/sudan-coup-fears-amid-claims-military-have-arrested-senior-government-officials?CMP=Share\_iOSApp\_Other</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

HRW (Human Rights Watch), Sudan: Hundreds of Protesters Detained, Mistreated; End Protester Arrests; Free Detainees; Lift State of Emergency, 28 April 2022, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/28/sudan-hundreds-protesters-detained-mistreated">https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/28/sudan-hundreds-protesters-detained-mistreated</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

International Crisis Group, A Breakthrough in Sudan's Impasse?, 12 August 2022, <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/horn-africa/sudan/breakthrough-sudans-impasse">https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/horn-africa/sudan/breakthrough-sudans-impasse</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

International Crisis Group, The Rebels Come to Khartoum: How to Implement Sudan's New Peace Agreement, 23 February 2021, <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/horn-africa/sudan/b168-rebels-come-khartoum-how-implement-sudans-new-peace-agreement">https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/horn-africa/sudan/b168-rebels-come-khartoum-how-implement-sudans-new-peace-agreement</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

REDRESS, Sudan: The UN Human Rights Council should act urgently and hold a special session, 28 October 2021, <a href="https://redress.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Sudan-NGOs-call-for-a-special-session-28-Oct.-2021.pdf">https://redress.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Sudan-NGOs-call-for-a-special-session-28-Oct.-2021.pdf</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

Reuters, At least 15 people shot dead in anti-coup protests in Sudan, medics say, 18 November 2021, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/mobile-phone-lines-inside-sudan-are-cut-before-planned-protests-2021-11-17">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/mobile-phone-lines-inside-sudan-are-cut-before-planned-protests-2021-11-17</a>/, accessed 1 September 2022

Reuters, Seven killed, 140 hurt in protests against Sudan military coup, 26 October 2021, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/military-forces-arrest-senior-civilian-figures-sudan-al-hadath-tv-2021-10-25">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/military-forces-arrest-senior-civilian-figures-sudan-al-hadath-tv-2021-10-25</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

Reuters, Sudan military reinstates prime minister, but protests continue, 22 November 2021, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/sudan-military-reinstate-ousted-pm-hamdok-after-deal-reached-umma-party-head-2021-11-21/">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/sudan-military-reinstate-ousted-pm-hamdok-after-deal-reached-umma-party-head-2021-11-21/</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

Reuters, Sudan says coup thwarted, accuses Bashir loyalists, 21 September 2021, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/measures-being-taken-contain-failed-coup-attempt-sudan-official-source-2021-09-21/">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/measures-being-taken-contain-failed-coup-attempt-sudan-official-source-2021-09-21/</a>, accessed 1 September 2022



2022

Reuters, Sudan's Burhan relieves civilian members of the sovereign council from duties - statement, 6 July 2022, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/sudans-burhan-relieves-civilian-members-sovereign-council-duties-statement-2022-07-06">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/sudans-burhan-relieves-civilian-members-sovereign-council-duties-statement-2022-07-06</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

Reuters, Sudan's main opposition coalition is meeting with military -sources, 10 June 2022, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/sudans-main-opposition-coalition-meet-with-military-party-leader-2022-06-09">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/sudans-main-opposition-coalition-meet-with-military-party-leader-2022-06-09</a>/, accessed 5 September 2022

Sudan Tribune, African Union suspends its participation in Sudan's political process, 21 June 2022, https://sudantribune.com/article260511/, accessed 5 September 2022

Sudan Tribune, Sudan's GIS gets temporary power to arrest civilians, 27 December 2021, https://sudantribune.com/article253483/, accessed 2 September 2022

Sudan Tribune, Sudan's military would abandon power to civilians: al-Burhan, 4 July 2022, <a href="https://sudantribune.com/article261136/">https://sudantribune.com/article261136/</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

Sudan, Draft Constitutional Charter for the 2019 Transitional Period, 4 August 2019, <a href="https://constitutionnet.org/sites/default/files/2019-08/Sudan%20Constitutional%20Declaration%20%28English%29.pdf">https://constitutionnet.org/sites/default/files/2019-08/Sudan%20Constitutional%20Declaration%20%28English%29.pdf</a>, accessed 1 September

UN (United Nations) Security Council, Letter dated 24 January 2022 from the Panel of Experts on the Sudan addressed to the President of the Security Council; Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan, 24 January 2022,

https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/S\_2022\_48\_E.pdf, accessed 2 September 2022

UN (United Nations) Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 3 December 2021, <a href="https://documents-dds-">https://documents-dds-</a>

<u>ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N21/358/30/PDF/N2135830.pdf?OpenElement</u>, accessed 1 September 2022

UN (United Nations) Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 2 March 2022, <a href="https://unitams.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/sg\_report\_on\_unitams\_s-2022-172.pdf">https://unitams.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/sg\_report\_on\_unitams\_s-2022-172.pdf</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

UN (United Nations) Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 17 May 2022, <a href="https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/N2234107.pdf">https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/N2234107.pdf</a>, accessed 5 September 2022



UNITAMS (United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in Sudan), Statement on the release of UNITAMS Summary Report on its consultations for a political process for Sudan, 28 February 2022, <a href="https://unitams.unmissions.org/en/statement-release-unitams-summary-report-its-consultations-political-process-sudan">https://unitams.unmissions.org/en/statement-release-unitams-summary-report-its-consultations-political-process-sudan</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

VOA (Voice of America) News, Sudan Lifts State of Emergency Imposed Since Coup, 29 May 2022, <a href="https://www.voanews.com/a/sudan-lifts-state-of-emergency-imposed-since-coup/6594476.html">https://www.voanews.com/a/sudan-lifts-state-of-emergency-imposed-since-coup/6594476.html</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

VOA (Voice of America) News, Top General Says Takeover in Sudan Was to Avoid Civil War, 26 October 2021, <a href="https://www.voanews.com/a/protests-continue-in-sudan-after-military-seizes-power-from-ruling-transitional-government/6285842.html">https://www.voanews.com/a/protests-continue-in-sudan-after-military-seizes-power-from-ruling-transitional-government/6285842.html</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

# ADDITIONAL SOURCES CONSULTED

BBC News, Hausas in Sudan: The pilgrims' descendants fighting for acceptance, 23 July 2022 <a href="https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-62175714?at\_medium=RSS&amp;at\_campaign=KARANGA">https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-62175714?at\_medium=RSS&amp;at\_campaign=KARANGA</a>, accessed 5 September 2022

Insecurity Insight, Attacks on Health Care Bi-Monthly News Brief: 29 June - 12 July 2022, 22 July 2022, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/attachments/b6e380ef-c290-4892-b94e-181f79316225/23.-29-June-12-July-2022-Attacks-on-Health-Care-Bi-Monthly-News-Brief.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/attachments/b6e380ef-c290-4892-b94e-181f79316225/23.-29-June-12-July-2022-Attacks-on-Health-Care-Bi-Monthly-News-Brief.pdf</a>, accessed 2 September 2022

RULAC (Rule of Law in Armed Conflicts), Non-international armed conflicts in Sudan, last updated 17 May 2021, <a href="https://www.rulac.org/browse/conflicts/non-international-armed-conflicts-insudan#collapse2accord">https://www.rulac.org/browse/conflicts/non-international-armed-conflicts-insudan#collapse2accord</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

United Nations General Assembly, Children and armed conflict; Report of the Secretary-General, 23 June 2022, <a href="https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/Secretary-General-Annual-Report-on-children-and-armed-conflict.pdf">https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/Secretary-General-Annual-Report-on-children-and-armed-conflict.pdf</a>, accessed 2 September 2022

United Nations Security Council, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 1 December 2020, <a href="https://unitams.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/s\_2020\_1155\_e.pdf">https://unitams.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/s\_2020\_1155\_e.pdf</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

United Nations Security Council, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in Sudan, 17 May 2021, <a href="https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3926638?ln=en">https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3926638?ln=en</a>, accessed 1 September 2022



United Nations Security Council, Situation in the Sudan and the activities of the United Nations Integrated Transition Assistance Mission in the Sudan, 1 March 2021, <a href="https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3903130?ln=en">https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3903130?ln=en</a>, accessed 1 September 2022

USDOS (US Department of State), 2022 Trafficking in Persons Report: Sudan, 29 July 2022, <a href="https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-trafficking-in-persons-report/sudan/">https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-trafficking-in-persons-report/sudan/</a>, accessed 1 September 2022